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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
August 14, 2019
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room 
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Daniel Henry (Chair), Robert Maldonado, Toni Alfred, Ingrid Montgomery (via telephone), Jon McGowan, Robert Phillips, Justin Portlock
Excused: Nancy Chrisman
Absent: Charles McWhite
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman Henry called the meeting to order at 3:03 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the April 10, 2019 meeting were approved as distributed. The minutes of the May meeting, cancelled because of a lack of quorum, will be distributed and discussed at the next meeting.
Supervisor of Elections update
Robert Phillips of the Supervisor of Elections (SOE) Office distributed and discussed synopses of several bills passed by the 2019 legislative session that impact on elections. HB 5 deals with referendum petitions, paid petition circulators, signatures, and timing of referenda. HB 281 deals with public records law exemptions for certain voter registration records for minors (pre-registering while under age 18) and “high risk professionals” as defined.
SB 7066 enacted several major changes to the state’s election laws. It requires that canvassing board members and SOE employees must have 2 hours of training in signature matching forensics.  It changes the voter signature update deadline to the day the SOE receives the voter’s ballot. The increases the number ballots cast that triggers a redaction voting results for low participation from 10 to 30 ballots. The redaction will not change the ultimate accumulated vote totals. Commissioner Henry questioned whether there might still be a possibility for an interested party to deduce an individual voter’s vote by cross-referencing the information available in multiple databases. 
The bill moves the date of primary elections to 11 (from 10) weeks before the general election in November and changes qualifying periods, registration periods, book closing deadlines, etc. to match the new time frame. It makes the provisional ballot signature cure process and timeline the same as the vote- by-mail cure deadline. It imposes ballot design conformity requirements across the state. It provides that sample ballots are no longer required to be published in the newspaper if a ballot is mailed to every registered voter. It imposes county minimum security procedures and provides that the provisional ballot signature cure process shall be the same as the cure process for vote-by-mail. The bill provides for observation of the ballot duplication process and moves the deadline to request vote-by-mail to 10 days prior to election; the deadline to mail out is 8 days (not 4) prior to the election.
The bill provides that vote-by-mail ballot return envelopes must contain space for voter to provide phone number and email address so the SOE can use those to contact voter about signature correction if necessary. Mr. Phillips said the SOE will use information on the VBM envelope as the latest information on a voter’s contact, but will use any other information they may have on file if necessary. The SOE doesn’t have a policy yet about whether they will add that VBM contact data into the voter’s registration file, thereby making it a public record subject to disclosure. The law says the data will be used “for the purpose of contacting the voter about correcting a signature”, so they probably don’t need to record it for permanent storage.
The bill revises instructions to voters about signature cure options and mandates that vote-by-mail ballots can be dropped of at early voting sites while the site is manned. The receptacle to collect those ballots needs to be sturdy and private, but for practicality’s sake can’t be too big or heavy to easily transport. In response to a question from Panel Member Alfred about whether a person can bring more than just their VBM ballot to a drop-off site, Mr. Phillips said yes, as they can now. 
Chairman Henry said it will be important to get the word out to voters about all of these changes. He asked Mr. Phillips to report back to the Panel about whether the SOE still has the ability to access free billboard space for public service announcements; Mr. Phillips thought that the billboard companies may no longer be providing that space for free as they once did.
The bill provides that canvassing of early votes can begin 22 days (instead of 15) before election because of all these changes, allowing SOEs to get a head start on counting. It revises ballot instructions for first-time MARG voters (first-time voter who registered by mail and has never presented a valid identification to an election official) who are allowed to update their signature until the day the Supervisor receives the ballot. The bill expands the no solicitation zone around polling places from 100 to 150 feet. Mr. Phillips said this could cause a loss of polling places because now a property owner can’t prevent people from being on their property beyond 150 feet from the polling place like they can now. He can also envision a potential problem with signs being posted on adjacent private property within the 150 foot exclusion zone. The bill changes the regulation of photography in polling places to allow “ballot selfies” of the voter voting, but no picture can be taken of anyone else in the precinct.

The bill provides that canvassing boards must notice times of recess and reconvening. It requires that voting systems must be able to recount multiple races at one time. It updates voter registration forms to include new language regarding restoration of civil rights (more check boxes to cover different circumstances) and provides for implementation of Constitutional Amendment 4 (restoration of civil rights) approved last year. There is currently a lawsuit pending over this implementation including several supervisors of elections as defendants (including Duval County). Mr. Phillips said it still isn’t known exactly how the verification of re-eligibility will take place; there’s a working group at the state trying to figure that out. In response to a question from Panel Member Henry about whether a public records request can be made for the names of people who checked the “former felon – rights restored” box on the voter registration form, Mr. Phillips said he didn’t know. That’s not information the local SOE needs since it’s only relevant to the state which does the screening for voter eligibility.  He noted that the local SOE office doesn’t approve or deny registrations – they just transmit them to the state for processing. State law makes a person’s status as a former felon confidential under the public records law, so the SOE probably couldn’t release it even if they kept it, so there would be no reason to keep it. Panel Member Alfred asked about the potential for someone to be challenged when trying to vote on election day about ex-felon status. Mr. Phillips said that challenged voters currently vote a provisional ballot and it’s up to the challenger to prove their case to the Canvassing Board for why they think the voter is not eligible. Poll workers have no way of proving or disproving anything and don’t get involved in that process.
Mr. Phillips noted that a judge has ordered a number of counties, including Duval, that all SOE publications must be made available in Spanish by March’s presidential primary. All printed materials are undergoing complete redesign 
Panel Member McGowan asked about the status of the School Board’s proposed sales tax referendum.
Mr. Phillips reviewed the history of the issue. The School Board approached the SOE in the spring of 2019 about how to conduct a referendum. The district was told it could be done by mail only (since there would be no candidates, only an issue; approximate cost of $700,000), by a bare bones day-of election (approximate cost $800,000), or by a full-blown early voting election (approximate cost $1.3- 1.5 million for no less than 12 early voting sites, depending on how many days of early voting are desired). Supervisor Hogan said he wanted preferably 150, but at least no less than120 days, of lead time to prepare. The last Rules Committee of the 2015-19 City Council took no action before it left office and the former Finance Committee discussed moving date from 2019 to 2020. Supervisor Hogan has said that at this point November 2019 is not impossible, but is highly improbable given the time frame. The office needs at least 1.5 months to train 1,900 poll workers before the election if that’s the method chosen. First they have to be recruited (since a fall 2019 election was not previously on the schedule) and polling locations must be lined up. 
Mr. Phillips went to the joint City Council/School Board meeting earlier today and no questions were posed to SOE. His office can’t do anything to begin preparations until directed by City Council, and funds will need to be appropriated to begin printing, envelope purchase, etc. City Council has to make a decision very soon and appropriate funds to get the ball rolling for a November to even be a possibility. A vote-by-mail-only would involve 10 times the usual number of mail ballots (650,000 or more compared to the usual 65-85,000) if that’s the route chosen, which would entail a massive signature verification process depending on the response rate. Mr. Phillips said he has heard that Friday, December 13th has been suggested as a possible backup date since November 6 is probably out of the question at this point. A precinct election on December 13th also seems unlikely given that so many polling places are churches that will likely be very busy leading up to the Christmas holiday. SOE staff has not spoken with School Board staff about the details of running a referendum, and Mr. Hogan has consistently said at least 120 days is needed, but nothing has been approved and nothing is underway yet. 
Another potential option could be outsourcing the mailing of the 650,000 ballots to a private mailing company – possibly easier but much more expensive than doing it in-house. They would need to mail the ballots 20 days before the election date, and it will take 7 weeks to print ballots and envelopes before that, plus design time and translation to Spanish before printing. Even a December election date will be very challenging to prepare for. Mr. Phillips said the SOE staff had to stop normal off-season maintenance and software updates on the voting machines because they’re waiting to see if they will be needed for a special election before the end of the year. Training of poll workers for the March presidential primary election will begin in January.  He reported that Volusia County recently did a special election for their school board which failed 44-55% (38% turnout). 
Old Business
None
New Business
Election of Officers for 2019-20: the members discussed potential volunteers for the offices of Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary. Jon McGowan expressed interest in being Chair, Bobby Maldonado volunteered for Vice Chair, and Daniel Henry volunteered for Secretary. By acclamation the group selected Jon McGowan as Chair, Bobby Maldonado as Vice Chair and Daniel Henry as Secretary.
2020 meeting dates – discussion deferred to November 13th meeting. Mr. Phillips will bring the 2020 election calendar to that meeting and meetings will be timed to coincide with important points in the election calendar.
Commissioner Comment
None 
Public Comment

None
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on November 13th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:43 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 255-5137     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 8.15.19  6:00 p.m.
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